
     *Local Rule 47.5 provides:  "The publication of opinions
that have no precedential value and merely decide particular
cases on the basis of well-settled principles of law imposes
needless expense on the public and burdens on the legal
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profession."  Pursuant to that Rule, the Court has determined
that this opinion should not be published.
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BACKGROUND
The appellant, City of Dallas, seeks to recover attorney's

fees under 42 U.S.C. § 1988 based on the contention that the
appellees' Civil Rights cause of action was frivolous,
unreasonable and without foundation.  The district court denied
the city's request.  

The appellees are six black police officers who were
employed by the Dallas Police Department.  The officers alleged
that several racially discriminatory actions, including
disciplinary reprimands, demotions and disparate transfers, were
instituted against them by the city of Dallas.  The district
court granted summary judgment in favor of the city on the Title
VII claims and dismissed the officers' remaining claims.  The
officers appealed and we affirmed the district court's judgment
on the basis of its well reasoned memorandum opinion.  The city
now appeals the district court's subsequent denial of attorney's
fees.  We affirm.

DISCUSSION
We review awards or denials of attorney's fees for abuse of

discretion.  United States v. State of Miss., 921 F.2d 604, 609
(5th Cir. 1991).  The Supreme Court stated in Christiansburg
Garment Co. v. E.E.O.C., 98 S. Ct. 694, 701 (1978) that "a
plaintiff should not be assessed his opponent's attorney's fees
unless a court finds that his claim was frivolous, unreasonable,
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or groundless, or that the plaintiff continued to litigate after
it clearly became so."  The city complains that the officers'
claims were groundless because the officers did not present
evidence to support their claims and that "they did not take even
one deposition during the course of the pending litigation."  

A failure to take depositions, however, does not necessarily
render an action frivolous, unreasonable or groundless.  Mylett
v. Jeane, 910 F.2d 296, 299 (5th Cir. 1990).   Furthermore, the
district court's opinion demonstrates that the officers did
submit evidence in support of their claims, but it was not
substantial enough to defeat summary judgment.  Although we agree
with the district court that "some of the plaintiffs' claims come
dangerously close to violating the Christiansburg standard," the
district court, which carefully considered all the evidence
submitted on summary judgment, determined that the claims were
not "wholly without foundation."  The court's denial of
attorney's fees was not an abuse of discretion.
AFFIRMED. 


